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Pebworth Parish Council


DRAFT Minutes of an extra ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council
Held at the Pebworth Village Hall on Tuesday 20th December 2011.

Present: Cllrs. John Hyde (Chairman), Pam Veal, June Haycock, Simon Shiers, David Cranage and David Lees 
In attendance – John Stedman (Clerk), twelve members of the public, Mr Keith Williams of Stansgate Planning and Mr Mark Wildish of Chance & Wildish Architecture   

160. 
Apologies for absence were accepted from:  
 Cllrs; Alistair Adams & Albert Jeffrey

161.  Register of Interests: 
 LISTNUM  Members were reminded of the need to keep their register of interests updated
 LISTNUM  Declarations of Members Personal or Prejudicial Interest in Items on the Agenda.
Personal None declared 
Personal and Prejudicial None declared 

162. Developers Presentation: The Chairman invited Mr Keith Williams of Stansgate planning to give a brief presentation on his outline planning application for the Albert Jeffrey transport site.
Mr Williams reminded the Council of his public presentation in August 2010 when members of the public put their views on his proposals to develop the site. With the information gained from this, a further public presentation was made in February 2011 when 13 dwellings were proposed. Of the 46 parishioners who responded to his questionnaire there was a majority in favour of the development but with a strong request to having more open space within the site. Many comments were made over storm and foul water drainage problems and the need for social and affordable housing in the parish. Mr Williams considered all the issues raised at the two public consultation events were now fully addressed within the current outline planning application.  Extra affordable dwellings are now included as suggested by the local housing officer and in line with the requirements of the 2011 housing need survey carried out by the Parish Council which identified a need for single bedroom dwellings. The development density is reduced to 10 dwelling giving more open space, a balancing pond is included to deal with storm water concerns and a new sewer pipe is proposed to link into the existing main sewer at the north end of The Close which the Village Hall can link in to if they wish. He considered that moving the site access slightly will improve road safety and that the development will take away the HGV traffic from the centre of the village.  

163. Chairman Moved: The meeting be now adjourned for Open Forum
Open Forum – 
Mr. Williams and Mr Wildish answered many questions and queries from Councillors and members of the public which are summarised below: -
A comment; that due to the impervious nature of the local clay soil the proposed balancing pond would not drain away and the site could exacerbate the storm water flooding in this low area of the village. Furthermore if the pond retained any water it should be security fenced due to its close proximity to the children’s play areas. Mr Williams gave an assurance the matter would be considered in the detailed application. He also considered the development would reduce storm water run-off as the existing site is covered in an impervious surfacing all of which will be removed allowing natural drainage for landscaped areas.
    
Several concerns were raised over the capacity of the foul water sewers close to the site and further down the main village sewer system to cope with the extra demand from 10 new dwellings. Mr Williams said the Severn Trent Water would be fully consulted over all matters regarding foul and storm water disposal from the site.


Concerns were expressed over the local electricity supply having the capacity to supply the 10 extra dwellings as the village suffered regular power failures. Mr Wildish confirmed the situation would be raised with the electricity network supplier to ensure the development did not cause further problems. 

The removal of some landscaping features such as hedges was raised and Mr Williams gave an assurance that it was only essential hedges that would be removed and many landscape features would be replaced.

If the site gained planning consent would it set precedence for other developments to be put forward as the site lies outside on the village development area? Mr Williams said the site is unique in the fact it is currently a developed brown-field site and he considered there were no other developed sites in the parish which night be considered, all other nearby sites are green-field and therefore not in the same category as the transport site and no precedence would be set.    

A question of when the development might be finished if permission was granted was answered by Mr Williams who considered moving to a detailed planning application and gaining all the necessary consultation and finding a willing developer the best estimate would be 2013-15.

A question of why an outline planning application was made instead of the detailed application. Mr Williams said that an outline application would set the conditions of the site to enable an accurate detailed submission to be made later. He also confirmed that a developer could submit plans for a different scheme of housing but any such proposal would be considered on its merits and against condition set in the outline permission. He confirmed setting conditions in the outline application can go some way to help ensure what is proposed in outline would carry through to a detailed application.      

Councillors spoke of their concerns over the development being included in the SWDP housing allocation for the parish and will include this comment in any response to the application.


164. 
Chairman Moved: The adjournment was closed at 7.20

165.    Planning – New Applications for consideration. 
a.  W/1102409/OU A Jeffrey Transport Ltd C/O agent – Redevelopment of the transport yard in Chapel Road for 10 dwellings.    
The Chairman invited each member to give their views on the application and the following points were debated: -

Based on the local information received over the consultation period the council should support the application.

The application site lies outside the of the Parish development boundary and is therefore contrary to planning policy. 

The application is ill timed as it falls outside of the SWDP emerging policies with uncertain outcomes.

The application is supportive of the 2011 parish housing need survey which identified the need for single bedroom dwellings.

The development could potentially help to improve the dwindling village school roll which is now down to 39 pupils.

The proposed development will make better use of the now redundant transport site. 

Concerns were expressed over the potential to change the proposed layout and housing density; strong condition should be applied to mitigate such changes.

The public consultation in recent months has demonstrated support for the development of the site.

Conditions should be applied to ensure all water discharges from the site will not have an adverse impact on the village infrastructure or environment.

Following the debate the Chairman proposed that the Council supports the application in principle, based on the supportive comments in the debate. 

Voting on the proposal concluded as:  two against and four in favour of supporting the application.

It was further agreed that the following comments will be made in the Council’s response to the planning application consultation. 

· The Parish Council supports the application in principle and wishes the following matters to be considered.   

· A thorough investigation is carried out to ensure the village’s entire sewerage infrastructure is not compromised by the addition of 10 new dwelling. 
· The discharge methodology of the sites storm water is thoroughly investigated and controls put in place to mitigate any impact on the local flash flooding in this low area of the village. Local knowledge indicates that soil percolation rates are very low, therefore any proposals relying on percolation or subterranean drainage should be fully tested to ensure their reliability and effectiveness.  

· The application design statement infers there is no water course near the storm water storage pond when in fact a water course is within 20 metres of the proposed site.

· The proposed storm water storage pond should be adequately fenced to restrict access to young children as the site is in close proximity to the village playing field.

· The application design statement infers there is no pollution on the site but local knowledge challenges this view because of the long term use of the site as a transport yard. The council would expect a full site and soil pollution analysis to be carried out prior to any development.
· The proposed site layout of 10 dwelling should be protected by strong conditions to prevent material changes being made at the detailed planning application stage.

· The outline proposals for affordable/social housing should be secured by conditions applied to the site as this inclusion has an impact on the local social housing need demonstrated by the Parish Council’s 2011 housing need survey.

· The Parish Council consider that this development (if granted) of 10 dwelling should form part of any housing allocation for Pebworth which might be included in the SWDP allocations for Pebworth.       
      
166.    Next Meeting:
a.  It was confirmed the next Ordinary Meeting is scheduled for the 9th January at 7.00 pm

167. There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm
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